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The Transportation Committee Meeting met on Thursday, September 16, 2021 via Zoom Audio 
and Video Conferencing. The following members attended the meeting: John Barczak, Evonne 
Capers, Marilyn Gurley, Julisa Hamilton, Magdamary Marcano, Matthew Martinez, Rosa Peraza, 
Divine Sikanku, Lillie Steed, and Jacquetta Whaley.  
 
The following items were discussed: 
 

• Presentation by the Department of Design and Construction and Department of 
Transportation on the Devoe Avenue and East 177th Street Project    

The Department of Design and Construction and Department of Transportation on the Devoe 
Avenue and East 177th Street Project  presented on the Devoe Avenue and East 177th Street 
project. The Bronx River Alliance - Greenway Master Plan involves a 23 mile trail. The path from 
the mouth of the East River to the border of Westchester County is divided into five segments. This 
project connects Bruckner Boulevard including East Tremont Avenue and Starlight Park (Segment 
B) to East Tremont including Pelham Park (Segment C). With the project, the agencies hope to 
improve pedestrian/vehicle movements, to make shorter pedestrian crossings with refuge medians, 
to complete the Bronx River Greenway Connection between Starlight Park and Bronx River Park 
and to upgrade infrastructure. Widening of the Sheridan Expressway Bridge in the vicinity of Tidal 
Wetlands poses a challenge but agencies will coordinate with the Department of Environmental 
Conservation and New York State Department of Transportation to determine environmental 
effects and consider designs that reduce the impact to Wetlands. Another challenge is the point of 
interference at the Sheridan Expressway Ramp and the agencies will add a 7 feet encroachment 
with a 35 MPH vehicle design speed to address the issue. There are design coordination 
challenges with stakeholders as well and because of COVID the project was delayed from March 
2020 to July 2021. Restarting the project requires backtracking, additional review by agencies with 
turnover in staff and revisions to design due to updated standards. An additional challenge is the 
elevated subway at East Tremont Avenue and Boston Road and to tackle this issue, the agencies 
will not raise the roadway; curb design will be restricted by the existing column; they may also 
mount additional lighting and consider visibility issues so that drivers can see pedestrians. The last 
challenge is the street lighting. The agencies will incorporate Flushing Meadows Park Pedestrian 
Lights to enhance lighting. New York City Department of Transportation has already taken some 



 

temporary measures, including, restriping to allow for better pedestrian pathways, changing the 
signal timing to improve the flow of traffic, adding bus shelters and relocating bus stops for better 
access from the subway to the buses, and upgrading the lighting to LED. There will be a project 
information card, advisories, weekly bulletins and quarterly newsletters to keep the community 
informed and notified. They hope to have a stakeholder meeting in October 2021 and secure the 
design plans by Summer 2022, so that they can begin construction by Fall 2023. 

• Discussion of the street renaming of East 180th Street and Clinton Avenue in honor of Ms. 
Jannie Bell Armstrong by the Mary Mitchell Family and Youth Center    

The Mary Mitchell Family and Youth Center is requesting to rename the northside corner of East 
180th Street and Clinton Avenue in honor of Ms. Jannie Bell Armstrong. They are requesting this 
corner because that is where she owned her home. The street naming will honor Ms. Armstrong 
for all her community activism and support throughout her years. The Transportation Committee 
recommended that a letter requesting this street be renamed in honor Ms. Jannie Bell Armstrong 
be issued.    

Ms. Jannie Bell Armstrong’s biography is attached for your perusal.  

• Discussion of the street renaming of Mapes Avenue between East 180th Street and East 
181st Street in honor of Ms. Mary Mitchell 

The Transportation Committee is requesting to rename the Mapes Avenue between East 180th 
Street and East 181st Street intersection in honor or Ms. Mary Mitchell. The committee recognizes 
that Ms. Mitchell served the community with relentless dedication and loyalty. Renaming this 
intersection will keep her legacy alive. The Transportation Committee recommended that a letter 
requesting this intersection be renamed in honor of Ms. Mary Michell be issued.   

Ms. Mary Mitchell’s biography is attached for your perusal.  

 

 







MARY MITCHELL BIOGRAPHY 
 
	
	

Ms.	Mitchell	died	in	1983	but	her	dream	was	championed	by	the	neighbors	she	
inspired.	After	a	fifteen-year	campaign,	in	1997,	the	Mary	Mitchell	Center	opened!	
The	Center	has	developed	after	school	youth	programs,	created	The	Food	Justice	
Club	and	supports	the	effort	of	over	25	small,	volunteer-run	groups.	Members	of	the	
Mary	Mitchell	Center	Board	have	fought	for	thirty	years	to	have	vacant	lots	turned	
into	ball	fields	and	community	gardens	and	to	see	local	parks	restored	for	soccer,	
tennis	and	football.	Now,	the	Center	provides	many	opportunities	for	youth	and	
families	during	2020	among	the	pandemic.		
	
	

In	the	late	1970’s	Crotona,	located	in	the	South	Bronx,	was	burning	due	to	arson	and	
property	abandonment.	Homes	and	buildings	were	reduced	to	rubble	and	the	
neighborhood	had	hundreds	of	vacant	lots.	While	many	people	fled	the	devastation,	
some	people	insisted	that	they	would	not	move,	but	improve	their	community.	Mary	
Mitchell	opened	her	home	for	families	in	need	and	engaged	youth	in	sports	and	play	
activities	on	the	street.	She	opened	one	of	New	York	City’s	first	Play	Streets	and	had	
the	vision	to	create	a	community	center	for	youth	and	family	activities	to	serve	the	
Crotona	community	of	The	Bronx.	
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